At the Annual Parish Meeting held in the Village Hall

on the 3rd April 2017
Present: Mrs B. Beard (Chairman)

               Mr. M.Wedd (Vice Chairman)                

               Mr. R. Bass   

               Mrs. A. Carver    

   
Mrs J. Faiers

  
Mr P Johnson 

  
 Mr. J. Steel 

   
Mrs M. Warfield   

               Cllr D Chambers 

               Cllr D Godwin

               Cllr C Grove

   
Mr. M. Davis – Clerk

Apologies: Mr S Beard, Mrs J Davison and Mr. M Wattis.               
Minutes: The minutes of the meeting held on 4th April 2016, having been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman. 
Parish Council Chairman's Report:  
Although the SWDP is in now force, the Parish Council still has concerns regarding the lack of infrastructure and the need for a spine road bounding the Temple Laugherne development. We made representations to the EIP but unfortunately these were ignored  in the final plan.  Our concerns have not gone away, we still have reservations about using a road through the middle of the estate to join the A44 and B4204 Martley Road given the number of HGVs that visit the Elizabeth the Chef factory daily .  We are also concerned that there is no plan to preserve a corridor to facilitate the building of the next stage of the flood relief road.  Our view remains that this is short sighted and will lead to problems in the future and the parish may rest assured that we have aired these concerns at every opportunity and will continue to do so in the future..

The development at Scarlet Pippin Orchard is now complete and the Parish Council developing plans for a multi-use games area to be paid for by the 106 monies from the development.  The village survey in 2013, on the SWDP, also raised the lack of sport facilities in the village,. 60% of the returns favoured an increase. The development of the field opposite the church and the school would provide an opportunity to address the identified lack of sports facilities and also help tackle the growing problem of childhood obesity.  A recent exhibition, combined with a survey sheet delivered to all the houses in the village resulted in over 60% being in favour of the proposals.  I would like to express the Parish Council’s thanks to Clls. Wedd and Bass who have undertaken the vast majority of work on this proposal.

During the past year the Parish Council has commented on many planning applications submitted for the parish.  Whilst most have been for home extensions, there have been a few for development of land outside of the sites identified in the SWDP. At least two have these have gone to appeal following refusal and one at Lovington Lane was granted by the planning inspector.  The other, at Heath Nurseries is still outstanding.

Highways is another matter that is a routine item on our agenda, along with the allotments which are owned and administered by the Parish Council.

The Parish Council rents the Vicarage Green from the WDBF and own and maintain the play equipment thereon.  Our thanks to Mr. Wedd who regularly inspects the equipment and does occasional repairs when necessary. 

Parish Councillors are unpaid volunteers who give their time to ensure that our community is a nice place to live.  On behalf of the village I would like to thank them for all they do for the village, sadly, the only time most residents contact them is when they have something to complain about! My personal thanks to Mr. Wedd, our Vice Chair, for the help and advice he has given me over the past year.

Our thanks too, to our District Councillors, Messrs. Chambers and Godwin, who ensure that our interests are represented at MHDC and keep us well informed of what is going on at district level by endeavouring to attend our monthly meetings.  Our County Councillor, Phil Groves also regularly attends meetings and updates us with events and decisions at County level.  Your efforts on our behalf, gentlemen, are much appreciated.

Finally, my thanks to Mike, our long suffering clerk, who minutes our meetings, looks after our finance, deals with our correspondence and generally keeps us in order.
Parish Footpath Warden’s Report: Mrs Carver reported that the footpaths were generally in good condition and that work was progressing well.
Local Police Officers Report:  No report
Report of County Councillor:  Cllr Grove reported that we are going through the most significant changes in local government financing seen in recent times. Our endeavor to deliver better outcomes for Worcestershire residents in challenging times gets even greater as we move into 2017 and I am confident we can deliver. Priorities are  safeguarding vulnerable children, protecting vulnerable adults and maintaining roads and highways. In response we have invested an extra £12 million into improving our roads and £500k on footpaths; over the last three years we have spent an extra £11 million on vulnerable children; over the same period we have invested an extra £8 million on the county’s most vulnerable adults.We are making good progress communicating with our residents achieving an average 67% satisfaction rating and listen carefully to what are businesses are saying.
 
The model of local government finance will have changed beyond recognition by 2020 with our Council’s income deriving from local council tax and business rates and not central government grant. This means a medium term challenge we have not seen previously, but by 2020 we will be self-sufficient. However, the more significant shift we see is that the demands for our services, particularly for those most vulnerable in our county - the elderly and frail and those vulnerable children in need of our protection – are rising and will continue to.                        Staff in Adult Services have worked with partners to enable 340 adults with a Learning Disability to live in Supported Living units which supports them to be more independent. They have helped more than 2000 people to be supported in their own home through the home care, - we either commission or provide. Our social workers supporting vulnerable adults have enabled more than 1200 people to have a Direct Payment giving them maximum control over their care and support. In the last year our staff  have supported more than 1200 people to leave hospital as soon as they were clinically ready to leave so that they could continue recuperation and reablement in their own home. Both of these changes compel us to do things differently, that we continue to reform and change. 

In January 2016 the Chief Executive's   stated 'we still have significant challenges to face in improving Safeguarding Services. The arrival of a permanent Assistant Director, Tina Russell in October was a welcome step forward in leadership of children’s safeguarding services.  Ofsted inspection to highlight both as significant changes to improve our safeguarding of children despite having a long way to go to ensure workforce planning is implemented effectively. As a result of this judgement, the improvement plan has evolved to incorporate all aspects of safeguarding beyond the previous back to basics plan. This plan now incorporates all elements of children's safeguarding including a coherent workforce plan, appropriate thresholds for social care intervention  being consistently understood and applied and a real focus on the voice of our children and young people.
                Our staff delivering economic development and infrastructure have had a hugely busy year, with our second year of delivering an unprecedented level of major infrastructure schemes. Early evidence suggests this is making a real impact on our county’s economy. The Southern Link Road has made significant strides forward with Phase 3 well underway, Hoobrook Link Road (or Silverwoods Way) is now open and reducing traffic congestion as well as making the area more accessible for housing and employment and Bromsgrove station opened in July.
In July the Superfast Worcestershire Broadband programme achieved a key milestone by increasing broadband coverage to business premises from 44% to over 90%. A further 60,000 premises overall now have access to improved speeds as a result of the programme, over 2,000 more than originally expected, with take up beyond 35%. The progress on these and other projects is a testament to the increasing maturity of the major projects team within the Council.

      Our staff delivering support services across finance, commercial, legal, democratic, human resources, property management, systems, programme management, complaints handling, customer access and technology, have continued to push boundaries and look at alternative ways to reform services. Our performance data, and management through use of that data is getting better but I would expect this focus to increase during 2017 with forecasting of performance trends given greater emphasis.

       We will develop our 2015 launch of ‘Investing in the workforce’ further as we move forwards – in 2016 this included building on Front Line Manager and Senior Management one to one coaching and mentoring in areas of particular focus such as Children’s Safeguarding. There is always more to be done on developing and investing in our workforce and we will continue this through 2017.
       In conclusion WCC   each and every day are helping those most vulnerable in our society, working to make communities more cohesive and deliver the infrastructure to improve our prosperity in years to come. In 2016 we delivered this in a climate which is challenging and offers little thanks. I’ve enjoyed the opportunity to represent you all at WCC in my role as your County Councillors, there are many challenges ahead, saying that I’m determined to make sure your voice is heard at the highest level.
	
	
	
	
	


 Report of District Councillors: 
This has been a crucial year for the District Council as we continue to provide services for our residents with an ever decreasing budget from central government. But before I expand on that, let me first of pay tribute to the Parish Council for their support and encouragement in working with us as District Councillors in serving you our residents to the best of our ability.

The District Council continues to make savings and efficiencies to meet the £1.9 million gap in our income stream over a four year period. Yet again we have set a balanced budget which was recently agreed by council and though future years will remain challenging we are optimistic about the future direction of the council. We continue to work closely with other councils, in particular Wychavon District Council in terms of sharing services which not only result in cost savings but also more efficient services. In some cases we also “sell” our services to councils further afield. Our joint Senior Management Team with Wychavon is now complete. Malvern hills District Council and Wychavon have their own Deputy Chief Executives but all other senior posts are now shared with considerable savings to both councils.

In recent months we have concluded our procurement exercise regarding waste collection. This time last year I reported to you that we believed the private sector may be able to provide the waste collection service more cheaply than we can ourselves. This proved not to be the case. Indeed, it would have cost the council a minimum of £400,000 more each year to transfer the service to the private sector. This of course was disappointing but at the same time enormously encouraging in that we are providing a first class service more cheaply than anyone else can. As I have briefed the Parish Council previously, in order to make savings of a further £250,000 we are moving to alternate weekly collections from April next year, recycled waste one week and general waste the following week.

I would not like to give you the impression this evening that everything at MHDC is all about savings, cost cutting and the like because nothing is further from the truth.We are determined to continue to give high quality services across the council, working with businesses, schools, colleges, the university and other partners to ensure that we all continue to live in one of the most desirable areas in England. We are working to help create more jobs through apprenticeships in order that our young people can stay here throughout their working lives should they wish to do so, and by providing more affordable housing which has long been overdue.

We are working on a number of initiatives that will involve investment by the council which I hope will come to fruition in the coming year and beyond, which will make a substantial difference to both businesses and residents.

Within our balanced budget, we have invested substantial sums in the renovation of the council house. Staff have been located in Brunel House for some months now in what can only be described as cramped conditions and will return to the Council House in June. They will return however with all of the planning staff who have been housed previously in Brunel House. This will enable the council to retain Brunel House as an asset but let it out on a commercial basis.

Our 5 Year Rolling Plan which was launched last year continues to give residents, councillors and staff a clear understanding of our priorities over the next 5 years. Built around our 3 key priority areas, “To drive economic growth and prosperity”, “To build stronger and healthier communities”, and “To make the most of our superb environment”, the plan has already been reviewed, as it will be annually, with some targets achieved and others added. It is interesting to note that a number of councils up and down the county are now adopting a 5 Year Plan strategy similar to ours.

In June/July we plan to provide all households with a “magazine” explaining the council’s services, news stories, information on councillors, parish councils, the county council and community initiatives which are happening across the district. It will also provide you with specific targets which we aim to achieve under the 3 key priority areas I have previously referred to. Hopefully this will become an annual publication and of course your feedback will be invaluable. Douglas and myself continue to be grateful to you for electing us as your District Councillors and will continue to serve you to the best of our abilities.

Unaudited Parish Council accounts for 2016/2017. 
The end of year balance is expected to be £52,976. The council’s finances are on a sound footing, the precept having been increased to £31,000 for 2016 / 2017. 
Report of Chairman of the Village Hall Management Committee:
No report
Newsletter:   
The newsletter continued to be a valued part of village life. Mrs Beard thanked those concerned in producing it.
Vote of thanks for the Chairman:  Mr Wedd proposed a vote of thanks to Mrs Beard, the Chairman for all her hard work on behalf of both the parish and council and this was unanimously supported by all those present. 
Any other Business:     None.
The meeting closed at 9.00pm.
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